
 

 
 

 

_____________________________________________________________________________ 

Community Preservation Committee 
MINUTES 

20 November 2014 

The meeting was held on Thursday 20 November 2014 at 7:00 pm in Room 209 of Newton City Hall.  

Community Preservation Committee (CPC below) members present: chair Joel Feinberg, vice chair Jim 
Robertson, Laura Fitzmaurice, Jane Sender, Tom Turner, Beryl Gilfix (arr. 7:25 pm) . Members Don Fishman and 
Mike Clarke were absent.  

Community Preservation Program Manager Alice Ingerson served as recorder.  
 
Civil War Monument – Final Report 

CPA Engineer Frank Nichols gave a final report on the restoration of this City-owned monument in the private 
Newton Cemetery on Walnut Street. The restored Monument was formally re-dedicated on 18 May 2014.  One 
final repair was made in summer 2014. From the $134,000 originally appropriated for the project, an unspent 
balance of $35,355 was returned to Newton’s Community Preservation Fund. 
 
Affordable Housing Pre-proposal from CAN-DO for 54 Taft Avenue (West Newton)  
anticipated CPA funding request $599,029, total public funding $964,029, total project cost $1,134,029 

Josephine McNeil summarized the proposed project to rehabilitate an existing single-family home in West 
Newton to create two rental units, permanently affordable to households at 80% of the area median income: 
one with 3 bedrooms and one with 2 bedrooms, each with 1 bathroom. The project would require a 
Comprehensive Permit.  She noted that CAN-DO had bid on multiple similar small properties over the past two 
years, but had often been overbid by buyers who could pay cash and did not impose any contingencies. 

Terry Heinlein, the project architect, summarized the proposed scope of work. The existing house has new 
heating and water systems but needs a new roof and some painting.  The major work will be removing the rear 
porch and adding a two-story addition for the new, 2-bedroom unit.  The configuration of the abutting houses 
will minimize the visual impact of the addition on neighbors.  Each unit will occupy two floors. In response to 
Joel Feinberg, Heinlein confirmed that it would not be financially feasible to create two floor-through units in 
order to make the first-floor unit accessible.  In response to Robertson, McNeil said that since she lived on the 
street, she thought there would be neighborhood support for the project. 

Robertson noted that the public funding request was very large to create only 2 housing units.  McNeil felt that 
CAN-DO’s purchase price for this property was below the average for similar properties recently sold in 
Newton. Referring to the memo in the packet from the Housing division of the Planning and Development 
Dept., Ingerson noted that unit costs were lower mostly for larger projects, with 10-20 units. 

Laura Fitzmaurice agreed with McNeil that smaller projects, such as the one proposed, had less impact on 
neighborhood character than larger projects. McNeil hoped that this proposal would prompt a much-needed, 
systematic discussion of whether Newton wants to continue developing affordable housing at this small scale, 
within minimal impacts on neighborhood streetscapes. If so, the City must accept the cost of acquiring  
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property for such developments. 

Robertson noted that the draft 10-year operating budget showed expenses outpacing rental income. Ingerson 
explained that Newton’s proposal instructions require this assumption. Feinberg confirmed that this was a 
standard approach in affordable housing, along with the assumption that the project could then be refinanced 
after the first 10 years. Ingerson noted that real property acquired with CPA funds must be owned by the 
municipality, so for housing projects, to date Newton had not used CPA funds directly for property acquisition 
but instead to write down the developer’s mortgage after the purchase.  McNeil confirmed that the private 
bank she had approached was comfortable with the project’s proposed debt coverage. She also noted that the 
Newton Housing Authority had increased its rental payment standard this year for the first time in 5 years.   

Robertson felt that the construction contingency of 5% seemed too low. McNeil reported receiving the same 
comment from the Newton Housing Partnership, though the Partnership had also asked CAN-DO to explore 
ways of reducing the project’s costs.  

Ingerson explained that the project’s requests for federal (CDBG) and CPA funds would follow parallel tracks:  
both funding sources require a recommendation from the Housing Partnership and a memo from the Housing 
staff.  The Planning & Development Board then votes on whether to recommend CDBG funds, which only the 
Mayor can commit. The CPC votes on whether to recommend CPA funds, which only the Board of Aldermen 
can appropriate. Ingerson reported that the Housing Partnership had discussed the project in November but  
had deferred its written response and requested more information for discussion in December.  Feinberg 
noted that CDBG funds, even if approved, could not be spent on any project activities prior to acquisition until 
an environmental review has been completed. 

Michael Lepie felt that the past and proposed use of CPA funds to pay CAN-DO a developer fee contradicted 
Ingerson’s explanation that CPA funds had not been used for property acquisition in housing projects. He 
considered this project’s costs too high, since it would neither be accessible nor serve low-income households. 
He also pointed out that CAN-DO lost money on its last previous project that needed a Comprehensive Permit. 
Feinberg commented that many housing projects in Newton and elsewhere serve lower-income groups, but 
that Newton also needed housing affordable at this project’s proposed level.  

After a short discussion, the Committee asked Ingerson to commission the independent appraisal of the 
property for this project that the CPC always obtains for housing proposals, to confirm that the developer has 
not overpaid for the property.  The CPC also asked that the final Housing staff memo on the project identify 
any actions the CPC might require to guarantee that both units in this project would count on the state’s 
Subsidized Housing Inventory. 

VOTE Jane Sender moved, and Laura Fitzmaurice seconded, accepting a full proposal for consideration at a 
CPC public hearing, probably 8 January 2014, subject to the CPC’s usual requirement that the 
proposal be available online to the public for at least 3-4 weeks prior to the hearing.  

The motion was adopted by a vote of 6-0.  
 
Working Session on CPC Funding Guidelines & Proposal Requirements 
 
Alice Ingerson gave a short slide presentation (attached) recommending consideration of several revisions to 
the CPC’s current Funding Guidelines and proposal instructions, which the Committee discussed as follows.  
 
1. allowing the CPC to play a more active role in identifying qualified and available project sponsors and 

managers for potential proposals that already have community support  

As an example, Ingerson and Beryl Gilfix described the project to restore and display at Newton North High 
School a mural donated to the original Newton High School in the 1930s. Though current faculty members 
were enthusiastic about the project, they did not have time to submit a full proposal or manage the actual 
project.  Gilfix explained that after extended conversations with the current faculty and with former CPC 
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member Claudia Wu, former Newton North principal Jennifer Huntington had agreed to write the proposal and 
to obtain a commitment of School Department staff time for aspects of the project that must be handled by 
current City staff. 

Ingerson was concerned that taking the initiative might be seen as guaranteeing a CPC vote in support of a 
project before the full proposal was even submitted or discussed at a public hearing. She was also worried that 
a City proposal that relied too much on help from people other than City staff might be more likely to get 
“stuck” after funding because the City department receiving the funds was not sufficiently committed to the 
project to complete it promptly. In the past, the Board of Aldermen and many community residents had been 
critical of the CPA program for allowing this to happen. 

The Committee did not feel these concerns applied to the mural project, because the CPC had not initiated the 
project. Instead, it had simply responded positively to the normal submission of a pre-proposal, then sought 
out someone to move the project along to the full proposal stage. Robertson and Feinberg still felt that the 
CPC should require a strong commitment from the organization that must manage the project, in this case the 
School Department, before recommending funding.  Ingerson suggested that the Committee wait to see 
whether the mural project is completed successfully before taking a pro-active role for additional projects.  
 
2. clarifying the CPC’s expectations for “leverage” – the share of project costs that should be covered by 

non-CPA matching funds  

As an example, Feinberg, Robertson and Sender explained that the Board of Aldermen had voted to 
appropriate the $476,780 that the CPC had recommended for the Farlow Park pond and bridge only after 
explicitly setting aside two parts of the CPC’s recommendation:  not to substitute federal (CDBG) funds for the 
bulk of the community fundraising in the original proposal, and requiring the Friends of Farlow Park to create 
and hold a $30,000 “operating reserve” for the park.  Ingerson noted that in this case, as in the past, the CPC’s 
intention had been to identify a clear and adequate source of funding for the future maintenance of any 
project receiving CPA funds, since CPA funds themselves cannot be used for maintenance. 

As a second example, Ingerson explained that the Newton Highlands Playground design project had not yet 
gone out to bid, though the Board had appropriated last May the $200,000 recommended by the CPC.  In large 
part, this delay was because the $120,000 of private matching funds promised in the original proposal had not 
yet been committed. Beryl Gilfix was surprised to hear this, since the private donors had assured the CPC 
during the proposal’s public hearing that these non-CPA matching funds were already available. 

Ingerson felt that most City departments intended to honor all requests in CPC funding recommendations. For 
example, funds for private projects were generally appropriated to the Planning Dept., which then included all 
conditions suggested by the CPC in the associated funding agreements.  Ingerson thought that the Parks & 
Recreation Department meant to do the same for projects it managed directly. However, parks projects seem 
to attract much stronger community interest and advocacy than other City CPA projects. As a result, Parks & 
Recreation Department staff may not always have the deciding vote on the choice, design, or management of 
parks projects that request CPA funds. 

Robertson emphasized that the CPC could only enforce requirements for non-CPA funding in two ways:   by 
voting to recommend less than the full amount of CPA funding requested;  or by not forwarding a CPC funding 
recommendation to the Board of Aldermen until a target amount of non-CPA funds was actually in hand. 
Ingerson felt the second strategy, while important, should be used carefully, since in the past a “starter” 
commitment  of CPA funds had often been seen as critical for raising funds from other sources. In response to 
a question from Gilfix, Robertson and Feinberg emphasized that the CPC was not an elected body, so it could 
and should make its decisions independently. 

Sender suggested that CPC recommendations should continue to include requirements for non-CPA funding, 
even knowing that the CPC could not enforce these requirements. Most Committee members agreed. 
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Ingerson also suggested that the CPC might clarify its expectations for non-CPA funding by creating a sliding 
scale for broad project categories, of target percentages from least to most “leverage.” Feinberg and 
Robertson thought it was best to continue clarifying these expectations case by case, without setting targets in 
advance. 
 
3. combining & reformatting information currently divided among the Guidelines, funding forecast and 

future proposals lists into a new, succinct Community Preservation Plan that would be updated annually   

Ingerson felt that the Committee did not find much of this information useful or easy to integrate in the 
formats she was currently using. Feinberg felt the least useful information currently provided was the list of 
“possible future proposals” at the end of the “available funds” report.  In his five years on the committee, 
virtually no project from that list had been submitted as an actual proposal. 

Ingerson noted that it was difficult to predict specific future projects for both housing and open space 
acquisition: housing because specific projects were never listed in advance, open space acquisition because 
very few if any of the many parcels targeted for acquisition in the Recreation & Open Space Plan would ever 
become available in a given period.  The only future projects for which lists would be available were those in 
the Capital Improvement Plan and those for which the CPC received pre-proposals, most of which are for 
historic resources or the rehabilitation of existing parks or conservation land.  She suggested providing very 
round, five-year estimates of funding by resource, to encourage at least those sponsors with multiple potential 
proposals to prioritize their requests. Sender and Robertson agreed that this was a worthwhile goal, but most 
CPC members were skeptical that it could really be achieved. 
 
4. depending on the usefulness of any new Plan, accepting full proposals on a rolling basis 

Ingerson observed that in theory, the CPC’s annual funding round helped the Committee judge the urgency 
and merit of each individual proposal against competing uses of the same funds. In practice, however, most 
funding decisions were made on a rolling basis, because public hearings and working sessions could not be 
held for multiple proposals simultaneously; and because the CPC agreed to consider many proposals “off-
cycle,” in effect exempting these proposals from its annual deadlines. She hoped that a more succinct, 
integrated Plan might allow the CPC to make these “rolling” decisions in a broader context, even without an 
annual deadline. 

Ingerson noted that the Committee rarely turned a proposal down outright. Instead, the CPC used its pre-
proposal discussions to identify changes that it would like to see in each  project before agreeing to consider a 
full proposal.  In response, some proposal sponsors had simply withdrawn their proposals rather than make 
the requested revisions or provide the requested additional information. 

Overall, members felt that, although the current process was often more “rolling” than might be ideal, the 
annual funding deadlines should be retained for the time being.  However, after further discussion, the sense 
of the meeting was that Ingerson could draft a new format for further discussion, aiming for a document no 
longer than the current 4-page Guidelines. 
 
Committee Business 

Ingerson distributed to CPC members their printed copies of the Waban Hill Reservoir proposal, for the 11 
December 2014 public hearing, along with her notes on any differences between the final proposal and the 
CPC’s proposal instructions or specific requests based on the pre-proposal. The Committee asked Ingerson to 
arrange a site visit to the Waban Hill Reservoir prior to the public hearing. 

Robertson moved and Sender seconded approval of the minutes for 11 September 2014 as submitted. The 
minutes were approved by a vote of 5-0, as Fitzmaurice had not attended that meeting. 
 
The meeting was adjourned by consensus at 8:40 pm. 
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Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
A More Proactive Approach 

1. In special circumstances, take the initiative by trying to identify qualified, available 
 sponsors & managers for potential proposals that already have community support …? 

2. Clarify CPC expectations for “leverage”  –  non-CPA matching funds. 

3. To provide a more useful context for funding decisions, combine & reformat the 
 Guidelines, target %’s, future proposals list, and funding forecast into a new  
 Community Preservation Plan, about the same length as the Guidelines alone. 

4. If the new Plan helps the CPC evaluate current proposals more effectively, 
 consider accepting full proposals on a rolling basis. 

2 20 November 2014, Newton CPC Guidelines - Revisions to Consider 

Decision requested at this meeting:  
 Should staff create a draft Community Preservation Plan 

for the CPC to discuss and either revise or reject?  

REVISIONS TO CONSIDER 



1. In special circumstances, take the initiative by trying to identify qualified, available sponsors 
& managers for potential proposals that already have community support …? 

TEST CASE: WPA MURAL at Newton North High School 

Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Revisions to Consider 
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Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Revisions to Consider 

4 20 November 2014, Newton CPC Guidelines - Revisions to Consider 

2. Clarify CPC expectations for “leverage”  –  non-CPA matching funds. 
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public revenue 

limited by taxes growing 
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approved fees, bonding,  

or overrides 

Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Revisions to Consider 

5 20 November 2014, Newton CPC Guidelines - Revisions to Consider 

2. Clarify CPC expectations for “leverage”  –  non-CPA matching funds. 

Projects in all of these categories  
could be CPA-funded, but not all of 

them should  be CPA-funded. 



Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Broad Context for Funding Decisions: Current Approach 

Funding forecast: 

6 20 November 2014, Newton CPC Guidelines - Revisions to Consider 



Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Broad Context for Funding Decisions: Current Approach 

Possible future proposals listed in “available funds” report: 

7 20 November 2014, Newton CPC Guidelines - Revisions to Consider 
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Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Broad Context for Funding Decisions: Current Approach 

Other lists of possible future proposals : 



Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Broad Context for Funding Decisions: Current Approach 

Target %’s tracked in “available funds” report: 

9 20 November 2014, Newton CPC Guidelines - Revisions to Consider 



Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Broad Context for Funding Decisions: Revisions to Consider 

10 20 November 2014, Newton CPC Guidelines - Revisions to Consider 

3. Reformat existing information as a new Community Preservation Plan … 



Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Broad Context for Funding Decisions: Revisions to Consider 

11 20 November 2014, Newton CPC Guidelines - Revisions to Consider 

To emphasize that these are targets, not quotas, round to the nearest $500,000  and 5%? 

3. Reformat existing information as a new Community Preservation Plan … 



Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Broad Context for Funding Decisions: Revisions to Consider 

♦ List projects alphabetically – to show that the CPC is not prioritizing  proposals before they 
 are submitted. 
♦ If the only thing we know about a potential project  is its title & location, leave it off the list.   
 This might encourage more sponsors to submit pre-proposals. 
♦ Update list annually using all available information, through discussion at a CPC public hearing 

or public meeting. 

12 20 November 2014, Newton CPC Guidelines - Revisions to Consider 

3. Reformat existing information as a new Community Preservation Plan … 
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Newton’s Community Preservation Program 
Revisions to Consider 

20 November 2014, Newton CPC Guidelines - Revisions to Consider 

4. If the new Plan helps the CPC evaluate current proposals more effectively, 
 consider accepting full proposals on a rolling basis. 
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